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Environmental and Infrastructure 
                                                                     Environmental Health 

           St Leonards 
    Sandyhill Road 

Banff 
        AB45 1SD  

  www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
Our Ref: SMW / LAPREM/00183/22 
Ask for:  Sarah Ward 
Direct Dial:  07824547358 or 01467 534725 
Email:  sarah.ward@aberdeenshire.gov.uk 
 
Date:  12th February 2024 
 
The Depute Clerk to the Aberdeenshire Licensing Board 
 
Dear Sir/Madam 

 
REVIEW OF PREMISES LICENCE IN TERMS OF SECTION 36(4) LICENSING 
(SCOTLAND) ACT 2005 
 
The Plough Inn, Macduff – AB-N-P061 
 
I write to Aberdeenshire Licensing Board to request a review of the premises licence 
in terms of Section 36(4)(b) of the Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005.  
 
The grounds for this being - 
 
Issue of a notice under Section 14(2)(a) by recorded delivery to the Premises 
Licence Holder’s personal address, to the Premises address, by email noted on the 
licensing database and hand delivered. 

 
The Premises Licence Holder has failed to take action by payment of full Annual 
Fee. 
 
1. Grounds for review  
 
Breach in Schedule 3 (10) Payment of Annual Fees. 
 
2. Background to premises 
  
On 9th January 2023, the Premises Licence was Granted to Ms Marie Charles as 
Premises Licence Holder and Designated Premises Manager. 
  

3. Previous premises licence review application 

http://www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/


 

 
  

 

  
I can confirm that no premises licence review application has been requested in 
respect of the current premises licence holder for said premises. 
 
4. History of noncompliance  
 
A premises licence inspection was carried out on the 8th March 2023, with Police 
Scotland and identified some minor compliance issues that were resolved, with 
exception of the following: 

• Unable to provide Personal Licence – allegedly lodged with Transfer 
and not returned.  LSO communicated with Licensing Admin, who 
confirmed they had not been able to locate.  Copy of PLH lodged with 
Transfer and LSO forwarded back to the Licence Holder by email. 
Suitable advice provided in terms of logging lost or stolen with Police 
Scotland. 

• Recommended Personal Licence Address updated, to reflect now 
residing above the premises.  Suitable advice provided at the time to 
contact Moray Council, (issuing authority) to update Personal Licence. 

• If above resolved, then apply for a minor variation to update the 
address for the Premises Licence Holder and DPM Address. 

 
In respect of the non-payment of Annual Fees 2023, sum of £155.00 remains 
outstanding and suitable guidance has been provided to the premises licence holder, 
as follows: 
 

• 28th August 2023 the Annual Fee Reminder was sent by email from the 
licensing team to all Licenced Premises in Aberdeenshire. 
 

• 17th October, a generic email (to email addresses on record) to all 
premises still outstanding reminding them of outstanding fees and to 
get in touch if any issues or if payment made so we could update our 
records. 

 
• 24th October, a Non-Compliance Letter by email (to email addresses 

on record), in respect of the breach to conditions in Schedule 3(10) of 
the Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005. 

 
• 24th October, Licence Holders response confirming the following: 

“Haven't checked emails for a while, thank you for contact. At the 
moment there is no money to pay fee I will have to get invoices out to 
cover this” 

 
• 8th November, a Notice 14 was sent by email to EH Admin to send 

recorded delivery; On 9th November EH Admin confirmed recorded 
delivery sent. 

 
• 16th November, email sent to Licence Holder, reflecting above 

correspondence and with copies of said letters, as tracking reflects 
Royal Mail attempted delivery on 9th & 10th but no answer at said 
address.  (Please note Section 14 Notices must be issued to the 



 

 
  

 

premises licence registered address) 
 

• 30th November, visit to premises and spoke with Licence Holder; Marie 
explained her position and I advised I would see what I could do in 
terms of payments in instalments, but couldn’t promise. 

 
• 5th December, communication Martin Ingram, in respect Financial 

Hardship and permitting instalments; undertaking by myself to keep 
track of payments and communicate with licensing Admin. 

 
• 6th December (AM) visit, no one available, sent email asking to call 

LSO. 
 

• Same date, call Licence Holder x 2 – no answer, left voicemail ref 
outstanding fee. 

 
• 7th December (AM) visit, confirmed with Licence Holder that agreement 

to permit instalments. 
 

• 13th December, call Licence Holder, left voicemail ref outstanding fee. 
• 18th December, call Licence Holder, left voicemail ref outstanding fee. 
• 20th December, call Licence Holder, left voicemail ref outstanding fee. 

 
• 22nd December, email from Licensing confirming First payment by 

£65.00 21.12.2023. 
 

• 3rd January, email from EH Admin confirming recorded delivery Notice 
was unsuccessful in terms of delivery. 

 
• 4th January, call Licence Holder, left voicemail ref outstanding fee. 
• 11th January, call Licence Holder, left voicemail ref outstanding fee. 
• 19th January, call Licence Holder, left voicemail ref outstanding fee. 

 
• 8th February, visit to premises, Licence Holder not present, spoke to 

partner. 
 

• 8th February, email to Licence Holder following visit - confirming sum 
outstanding.  Offer of full sum by Cash, but confirmed and double 
checked with Jenny Mearns that we were unable to accept Cash 
payment.  Email confirms details of conversation and instructions for 
outstanding payment of £155.00, overdue. 

 
5. Conclusion and recommendation 
 

1) If at the time of the board hearing the Premises Annual Fee remains 
outstanding, then for the Licensing Board to consider all options in respect of 
Section 39 of the Act. 

2) If the Premises Licence Annual Fee is paid, then in terms of Section 39 of the 
Act a Warning to the licence holder, for failing to pay the Annual Fee in a 



 

 
  

 

timeously manner, 
and to ensure that payments are paid on time and no later than 1st October 
Annually. 

 
Yours sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Sarah Ward 
Civic Licensing Standards Officer 
 
Enc.  
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